LICENSING AND SAFETY REGULATORY PANEL
27th March, 2008

Meeting commenced:
10.00 a.m.
"
ended:
12.20 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Wilson - in the Chair

Councillors Davies, Deas, Robin Garrido, Lightup, Macdonald and Ryan
92.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Eric Burgoyne, Ferrer and Morris.

93.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the Panel held on 28th February, 2008, were agreed as a correct record, and signed by the Chairman.

94.
GREATER MANCHESTER POLICE LICENSING OFFICER - UPDATE

(Previous Minute 37 - 27th September, 2007)


P.C. Steve Allanson, from Greater Manchester Police, attended the meeting to provide Members with an update in relation to general policing issues around public houses within the City, together with other licensing matters.


It was reported that Greater Manchester Police in conjunction with the City Council’s Trading Standards Division had been active in the Alcohol Misuse Enforcement Campaign (AMEC).  It was said that the campaign which was led and funded by the Home Office aimed at reducing the illegal sale of alcohol to persons under 18, and the associated anti-social problems which that often caused.


Steve Allanson referred to Section 27 of the Violent Crime Reduction Act 2006, which gave the police new powers to disperse persons in specific areas for a period up to 48 hours.  He said that Government funding had been made available to support the initiative, which would focus primarily on persons aged 16 and over, involved in anti-social behaviour activities.


Councillor George Wilson referred to the low price of alcohol, and suggested that this was a key contribution to its misuse.  Steve Allanson replied that this was an issue which was recognised both at local and national level.  

Councillor Robin Garrido asked what action was taken against young persons found in possession of alcohol, and particularly whether their parents were involved.  Steve Allanson replied that each case was considered on its own merits, and appropriate action taken accordingly.  He made reference to operation Brocade, which targeted hotspots across the City, which attracted groups of young people on weekend evenings. Police Officers patrol the areas concerned, and take young people home if they are causing a nuisance, seizing alcohol and other substances and intervening to resolve problems.  He commented that if alcohol was involved parents were usually contacted by means of a letter.  Councillor Robin Garrido commented that he felt that action should be stronger than a letter, and there should be an increased effort to ensure that parents took responsibility for the actions of their children.

Councillor Ian Macdonald commented that police manpower and resources was an issue in their ability to take action against all problems which resulted from alcohol misuse.  He also added that many of the activities that were seen as a nuisance were not in themselves illegal, and the police could do nothing to stop them.  

Steve Allanson commented that an important role of the Police and Community Support Officers was to engage with those young people who were seen as causing a nuisance, and amongst other things, advised them of the organised activities available in their areas.  


Reference was made to the legislation introduced in July, 2007, preventing smoking in enclosed public places.  The Panel were advised that this had created particular problems outside the pubs on Church Street in Eccles, with customers going outside to smoke but taking drinks with them, and in turn creating, what was regarded as an intimidating atmosphere for pedestrians, and shoppers, in the vicinity.  Steve Allanson reported that there would be increased enforcement in the area to minimise this problem.  Councillor Ann Davies referred to the recently established pub watch scheme in Eccles, which she said was proving to be effective in dealing with a variety of issues relating to public houses.  


Councillors George Wilson and Robin Garrido suggested that there was a need to undertake a review of licences, for those premises where licensing conditions were continually breached.  Steve Allanson agreed that certain licensees needed to take more responsibility for their actions, with one particular area of concern being the serving of alcohol to persons who were already intoxicated.  He said that Greater Manchester Police, in conjunction with Trading Standards, would continue to monitor all licensed premises, and take appropriate action, including seeking licence reviews, as appropriate.


Ron Pennington, Assistant Director (Trading Standards and Consumer Affairs), commented that the Licensing Act 2003 did not provide any guidance on what were appropriate reasons, or circumstances, for responsible authorities to seek reviews of licences.

The Committee were advised of the recent evaluation of the impact of the Licensing Act 2003, which had been published by the Department for Culture, Media and Sport.  He suggested that all Members read the report, which together with its findings, set out how H.M. Government proposed to monitor the licensing regime in the forthcoming months, together with the immediate action to tackle alcohol related problems. The Panel were however reminded that, the exercise undertaken by the Department of Culture, Media and Sport was only an evaluation, and as yet had resulted in no amendments to the Licensing Act 2003 being made. 


The Panel were advised that within the City of Salford there was no significant increase in the number of incidences of late night violence, with figures for this type of crime actually down on the previous year.  


Councillor Ian Macdonald suggested that current downturn in the economy could lead to some licensed premises to be less inclined to observe licensing laws, and objectives.

Steve Allanson referred to applications made for new off-licence premises, and commented that it was often difficult for the police to make objections to these, as in their representations, they were required to show that their presence would cause an increase in criminal activity, and not merely that this was a possibility.

Councillor Robin Garrido enquired what drugs problems were experienced in licensed premises in the City.  Steve Allanson replied that cocaine was an increasing problem both in the City as well as nationally.  He said that Greater Manchester Police were committed to taking enforcement action, and were undertaken ad hoc searches using a sniffer dog.  He said that the ultimate sanction was to seek a review of those premises where the use and availability of drugs was a persistent problem.  Councillor Robin Garrido said it would be of use if the Panel were provided with statistics both in relation to drug offences in licensed premises as well as to action taken against person under 16 found to be in possession of alcohol.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT P.C. Steve Allanson be thanked for his presentation, the contents of which were noted; and that he be invited to attend the Panel in six months time to provide a similar update.




(2) THAT P.C. Steve Allanson be requested to provide to the Panel statistics in relation to the following within the City of Salford, and if possible broken down on an area basis:-

· searches conducted on persons under the age of 16.

· warnings issued to persons under 16, found to be in possession of alcohol.

· drug offences committed on licensed premises.

95.
RESPONSIBLE RETAILERS’ SCHEME

The Strategic Director Environment submitted a report providing an overview of the Responsible Retailers’ Scheme, which was being jointly led by the Trading Standards Division of the City Council’s Environment Directorate, and Greater Manchester Police.  The report indicated that since February, 2007, following failed test purchases of alcohol to under aged persons, a total of 13 premises’ licences had been reviewed by the Licensing and Safety Regulatory Panel, using the powers available under the Licensing Act 2003.  Following these reviews, the Panel had in some cases suspended the licence, as well as imposing a number of compulsory conditions, including:-

· formally implementing a Challenge 21 Policy.

· maintaining a refusals log of refused sales to under aged persons attempting to purchase alcohol.
· having a documented trading system for staff in relation to age restricted products.


For all the premises who have sold alcohol on one occasion to persons under 18, it has been asked that they voluntary sign up to adhere to these type of conditions as best practice, so as to prevent any further under aged sales.  To date, 16 premises have signed a voluntary commitment to the scheme, and it is intended to roll this out across the City, to approximately 200 off-licences, over the next three years.


In addition to the report the Panel received a presentation from Caroline Clarke, Assistant Principal Trading Standards Officer, which outlined the practical operation of the scheme, including how it would be supported by a range of promotional material, which would encourage best practice in relation to the sale of alcohol, and ensure that the objectives of the Licensing Act 2003 were met.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report, together with the accompanying presentation be noted; and that the introduction of the Responsible Retailers’ Scheme be endorsed.

96.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
THAT, under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business, detailed in Minutes 97, 98 and 99 below, on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in Paragraphs 1 and 2 of Schedule 12A to the Act, and would not in balance, be in the public interest to disclose, because disclosure would be in breach of the Data Protection Act 1998, and would not provide the public with any useful information.
97.
APPLICATION FOR HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER’S LICENCE

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned application for a hackney carriage driver’s licence be dealt with as follows:-

	APPLICANT
	DECISION


	Licence No. 23
	Refused


98.
ACTIONS TAKEN AGAINST APPLICANT FOR A PRIVATE HIRE DRIVER’S LICENCE

The Strategic Director Environment submitted a report detailing the actions he had taken against an applicant for a private hire driver’s licence who had been found to be cheating in the written based element of the conditions and knowledge test.  It was also indicated that the applicant, when challenged about his actions, had made insulting, abusive and racial remarks about other applicants, and as a consequence had been informed that he was disqualified from applying to the City Council for either a private hire or hackney carriage driver’s licence in future.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted; and the actions of the officer in disqualifying the person concerned, from applying for a private, or hackney carriage driver’s licence in future, be endorsed.

99.
APPLICATIONS FOR PRIVATE HIRE DRIVERS’ LICENCES

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned applications for private hire drivers’ licences be dealt with as follows:-

	APPLICANT 
	DECISION



	PHD No. 1446
	Refused 

	PHD No. 1782
	Deferred pending the attendance of the applicant 

	PHD No. 1202
	Granted


100.
USE OF HACKNEY CARRIAGE AND PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLES BY DISABLED PEOPLE

(Previous Minute 84 - 24th January, 2008)

The Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services submitted a report detailing the findings of a consultation exercise, which had been undertaken with 250 disabled people, with regard to their experiences of using hackney carriage, and private hire, vehicles in the City of Salford.  It was indicated that the consultation exercises had resulted in the production of a report entitled “Safe in Taxis” which had been produced by the Access All Areas Group (formally known as the Corporate Accessible Information Group), which made a number of recommendations with regard to the operation of hackney carriage, and private hire, vehicles in the City, in terms of accessibility, and meeting the needs of persons with disabilities. Sarah Farmer, Diversity Officer, also attended the meeting to provide additional information to supplement that contained in the report.

Members expressed general support for the recommendations and it was asked whether it was possible to incorporate them within the current driver and operator conditions, where they were not already included. Jane Nugent replied that the conditions were currently being reviewed, and it would be possible to look at the inclusion of these recommendations as part of this.  She also went on to say that the possibility of providing disability awareness training for drivers, was also being examined, together with the development of a customer charter to ensure the needs of disabled people, using such transport in Salford, were being addressed.

Councillor Ian Macdonald asked whether it could be a stipulation that private hire operators, who had a fleet of vehicles of a specific size, were also required to have an appropriate number of vehicles which were suitably equipped to be used by persons with disabilities.  


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the recommendations contained in the report “Safe in Taxis”, be endorsed; and that the Strategic Director Environment circulate copies to all hackney carriage, and private hire, operators within the City with a request that they cascade information down to their drivers.




(2) THAT the Strategic Director of Environment be requested to take into account the recommendations of the report “Safe in Taxis”, when undertaking the review of driver and operator conditions



(3) THAT the Strategic Director Environment be requested to liaise with Hackney Carriage trade, with a view to them appointing a representative to join the Access All Areas Group.




(4) THAT Burt Shepherd, of the Access All Areas Group, be invited to attend a future meeting of the Panel to share his experiences of using hackney carriage and private hire vehicles in the City.

101.
HACKNEY CARRIAGE RANKS

The Chairman referred to the visit of the Panel which had taken place on 28th February, 2008, and in particular the inspection of various hackney carriage ranks in the City that were either underused, or in some cases had more vehicles operating from them than they could physically accommodate.  Jane Nugent replied that a review of all taxi ranks within the City was currently being undertaken. 
R:\status\working\admin\omin\lrpm270308.doc

